Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting of Eye & Dunsden held at the main Dunsden Village Hall on Tuesday 15th May 2018 at 7.45pm.









M Sermon   Clerk for Chairman

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Present: Cllr David Woodward, Cllr Barry Luther, Cllr Richard Berkley, Cllr David Bartholomew (OCC) and Paul Harrison (SODC). 
1/18 Apologies for absence Cllr Paul Harrison
  2/18 Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Parish of Eye & Dunsden May 2nd 2017 These were noted but had been previously accepted as correct at the following EDPC meeting in June 2017.
  3/18 Matters Arising from the Minutes None

4/18 Chairman’s report 
Eye & Dunsden Parish Council Chairman’s report for 2017–18 
I have been actively involved in chairing www.cagedunsden.org in order to resist the biggest potential change in the parish for 50 years, Gladman Developments’ scheme for 245 new houses next to Emmer Green. It was refused at SODC in September 2017. A public inquiry was convened in April, but planning aspects were adjourned until the end of August following SODC’s announcement of improved housing land supply the day before the appeal began. Two long-serving members of the parish council will be much missed after they announced their resignation in 2017–18. Sara Granshaw has served for over 20 years, first as a resident of Sonning Eye and then of Caversham. Her good sense and excellent legal expertise have been great assets to the council. Barry Luther joined after the millennium and made a significant contribution both as treasurer of the village hall and as a much appreciated voice of common sense. Naomi Baylis from Sonning Eye was welcomed as a new parish councillor and the vacancy left by Sara Granshaw will be advertised shortly. PLANNING OCC Councillor David Bartholomew continues to represent us on an inter-county group examining the case for a new river crossing. North of the river there are some signs of a thawing in attitudes to the scheme. Eye & Dunsden parish remains sceptical about the potential benefits to the area. The South Oxfordshire SHELAA identifies a number of nominations for potential housing development in the parish, perhaps prompted by the disarray in SODC’s planning system until the end of April 2018. New housing land supply figures announced in April and a change of Leader at SODC may alleviate the situation. Some 21 planning applications were made in the parish in the year to date. They included a new house next to the green in Dunsden, further changes to the Mill at Sonning theatre and as usual a number of planning applications for alterations to houses in Dunsden, Playhatch and Sonning Eye. More controversial was the construction of a second steel clad workshop in the Sonning Eye Conservation Area and a still outstanding application for four large-scale new houses on a relatively small site at Playhatch. The council continues to welcome residents who wish to address its meetings about planning applications. SODC refused permission for the Coppa Club’s operational car park at Frizer’s Farm. It continues to be used with enforcement action pending. ROADS & PATHS OCC is not currently proceeding with its scheme for road-raising in Sonning Eye, in the absence of funding. Shoring up of the A4155 was successfully completed by OCC’s contractors, with some landscaping possible. The Furleigh footpath still needs resurfacing. The council hopes to install bollards beside the re-seeded land beside the telephone kiosk at Playhatch. The council has supported the need for greater road safety outside the house ‘Botany Bay’ on the A4155. ALLOTMENTS & OPEN SPACES Allotment sites at Sonning Eye and Playhatch are flourishing. The parish open spaces at Dunsden Green and Furleigh bank are in good condition thanks to our contractor. The parish has bought the telephone kiosk on Dunsden Green and hopes to restore it as a local information point soon. WEBSITE Sign-up on www.eyedunsden.org for local news. GDPR policies are currently being implemented. ASSOCIATED ORGANISATIONS I have been the hall’s acting Chairman throughout its most eventful period since it was enlarged in 1869. After a £400,000 fundraising campaign which included a benefit performance by Dame Judi Dench which raised £20,000, the village hall held its grand re-opening on 5 May 2018. Highlights included the unveiling of a statue of Wilfred Owen in the new foyer by John Howell MP and local Owen champion Jean Eastwood. The work was carried out in spite of some incredibly frustrating administrative hold-ups at SODC, which granted £191,000 to the scheme. The hall has been dramatically transformed into an inviting contemporary space which is already attracting wedding bookings for 2020. Further fund-raising is required to complete the scheme, including landscaping, a new kitchen for the Palmer Room and full AV facilities which could potentially function as a community cinema. Dunsden Owen Association was again involved in All Saints Dunsden’s Snowdrop Sunday in February 2018 and will shortly launch a series of talks to commemorate the end of WW1. More details at www.owenindunsden.org and on Facebook and Twitter. Richard Berkley and I represented the parish at meetings of the Tarmac Quarry Liaison Group which has met again this year. A new access will open on the A4155 for landfill trucks shortly. The Community Orchard enjoyed a successful open day as part of the Chelsea Fringe Garden Festival on 3 June 2017. A pruning day was also held with a scything demonstration expected soon. New members are always welcome. More information at http://orchard.blogspirit.com. CHARITIES I have represented the parish council on the Sonning Education & Welfare Trust which has made a number of small grants to people in need. Applications from Eye & Dunsden are welcomed. I am also a Trustee of the Robert Palmer Almshouses in Sonning where the Chairman has unfortunately recently resigned because of some internal disagreements. REPRESENTATIVES FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY District Councillor, Paul Harrison, and County Councillor David Bartholomew, and John Howell MP are thanked for their much appreciated support on any number of local issues. Especial thanks once again to our highly capable Clerk, Mandy Sermon, for all her dedicated work during the year. She can be contacted on 0149 141 2908 or by email at clerk@eyedunsden.org. The public continue to be most welcome at all our meetings which are usually held on the third Tuesday of the month: a full schedule is available on our noticeboards and at www.eyedunsden.org. 
David Woodward 15.5.18 

5/18 Annual Financial Report 2016-17 The Clerk read her short report: This last year the precept was increased to £18000 as reserves were low and no allowance for any community improvements was possible. Planning for any contingencies was felt necessary and a number of expenses are expected: The area around the Playhatch bus stop needs repair and the BT kiosks need restoration. 

Donations have been made to the Royal British Legion, CAB Henley, St John Ambulance, Sue Ryder, Clean Slate and the Village Hall this financial year. It also made a donation to the Campaign against Gladman Properties. 

A new picnic table has been purchased for the Community Orchard.

VAT has been claimed and the accounts are to be taken to the internal auditor this week.

Marilyn Sermon 15.5.18
6/18 Charity Reports The clerk tabled a short report of the Poor’s Land Charity. See below.
David Woodward reported on other charities within his report.
The meeting closed at 8.00pm
Report to EDPC from Poor’s Land Charity 2018
The charity has a balance of £7002 at December 2017 and continues to give charitable donations to those who are deemed to benefit from a small grant at Christmas. Last year a number of applicants received £80 each. It may be able to increase this year’s grant by a small amount.

The allotments, field and paddock continue to be rented and are in reasonable order. The charity is still trying to work towards improving the boundary of the land that has been neglected over the years. Hedges will be replaced where necessary. Some work has been carried out to reduce the height of the hedges at some cost. 

New tenancy agreements for the field and the allotments have been drawn up by Thimbleby and Shorland with some significant costs involved. Some of this has been covered by the rent increases recommended.

It has been decided to register the land and this is still in the hands of the solicitors but nearing completion.

Insurance has been renewed for public liability and for the individual trustees.
Marilyn Sermon

Clerk to the Trustees 21.5.18
